TILLICOULTRY, COALSNAUGHTON & DEVONSIDE COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 13 AUGUST 2019 AT 7.00 PM
AT THE BEN CLEUCH CENTRE, TILLICOULTRY
Present – Brian Cuthbert-Imrie (BC-I), Jane Edwards (JE), Ian Gordon (IG), Ewart McAuslane (EMcA), Robert McClelland (RMcC), Ian Millar (IM), Elma Mitchell (EM), Cammy Robertson (CR), Damian Sherwood-Johnson (DS-J), Mick Taylor (MT) and Melanie White (MW).

In attendance – Councillor Martha Benny, Councillor Helen Lewis, Dan Raeburn and Gail Walker from TIDECO, Clare Wilson from the Original Tilly Allotments, and couple from Devonside.
Apologies – Tom Allan (TA), Robert McAulay (RMcA), Alex Robertson (AR) and Elizabeth Young (EY).  Councillor Donald Balsillie.
Police report – there was no police presence and no report had been submitted.  
Minutes of June meeting – proposed by JE and seconded by MT.

Matters arising (not on the Action List) – 
Meeting with Alan Murray, team leader of Clacks Council’s Traffic & Transportation Dept on 18 June: this was cancelled late that day by Alan due to illness, and he is currently on long-term sick leave.  ACTION: Cllr Benny to find out if anyone else can attend a meeting in his place.
Traffic/speeding in Alexandra Street, Devonside: the couple who live at the affected property advised us that their concrete steps are dangerous and the walls are under pressure.  Cllr Benny said that Alan Murray had been going to send someone out to inspect the main wall, and she’ll look into this.

Action list – see separate sheet.  NB: ‘transfer of charitable funds’ can be removed as this has now been resolved, ie Clacks Council will hold the funds and we can access them when needed.  EMcA advised that the OAP funds are likely to last for the next five to six years.  ‘Defibrillator in Coalsnaughton’ can also be removed as it is now active and the official switch on is on Thursday; all that is required is a power supply for winter to be completed – BC-I will speak to electrician Billy Duncan about this.

Village & Townscape Initiative – Cllr Benny has not received any updated reports re the initiative.  

Community Action Plan – DS-J has booked the Devonvale Hall for Saturday 26 October from 10 am to 4 pm; this will be a joint event with Coalsnaughton Village Hall committee that we’ll help organise and promote.  Points we hope to cover are reaching out to local businesses, the Village & Townscape Initiative, the proposed sports hub, the lamppost panel competition and siting of the lamppost, and to tell our story, eg about the Mill Glen group, gala, etc.  
Treasurer’s report – EMcA:
EDF events and lights grants: these funds have now been received.
Main account balance: this is approximately £11,000 and includes the above EDF funds and microgrants.

Gala finances: this account is almost empty and EMcA will be making a cross charge to the events funds.  We are also awaiting reimbursement of the £750 bond for the public park from Clacks Council.  (Cllr Lewis pointed out that Clacks Council is looking at different ways of charging for the parks and that hopefully communities will not be asked for a bond in future.)
OAP outing: we are awaiting the money laid out for the outing.  The funds are sitting at around £500.
Secretary’s report – MW:  
Public payphone removal consultation: this is currently underway with BT planning to remove the kiosks in Main Street, Coalsnaughton and Main Street, Tillicoultry  (with four and 339 calls respectively having been made from them in their most recent 12-month audit period).  

Christmas lights switch on: Sandra Dunion of the Tilly Ladies has advised us that this has been arranged for Sunday 24 November.

Social media: our Facebook page reached its 700th like last week.  There were spikes in likes over the summer when JE posted about the Mill Glen Action Group, IM posted some old photos of Tillicoultry, and MW shared a post about a potentially bogus house caller in Coalsnaughton last week.

Joint Community Council Forum (JCCF) meeting: this will be held at Alva Academy on Thursday 12 September at 7.00 pm; Lesley Baillie is looking for agenda items, and following a brief discussion it was agreed that we will ask for planning training to be added.
VE Day 75th anniversary 2020: BC-I has agreed to be our lead on this.
Free plants: JE thanked MW for forwarding Lesley Baillie’s e-mail regarding free plants via Clacks Council from Craigmarloch Nurseries in Kilsyth; JE had collected a selection and these were planted at the Mill Glen last month.

Communicating with fellow CC members at short notice: it had been difficult relaying the cancellation of the meeting on 18 June to all members on time because of the short notice.  ACTION: CR will set up a WhatsApp group (those who will not be able to use this will have an appointed contact who will phone them instead).
Planning report – MT and MW: 
Planning application for land to the east of Lower Mill Street, Tillicoultry: Gail Walker, chair of local flood group, TIDECO, mentioned her concerns about the omission of information from Clacks Council and wonders if there has been an independent investigation into flooding.  There has been a lack of community engagement and lack of timescale.  Although Clacks Council has been very supportive of the flood group, she questioned other aspects of their lack of consultation in respect of this application.  Clare Wilson, secretary of the Original Tilly Allotments, mentioned their major concerns about the flooding that this development is likely to cause as ultimately the allotments will end up serving as a sink for any floodwater and become unviable.  Dan Raeburn of TIDECO also mentioned the fact that the planning application was inaccurate when answering the questions about flooding in the area.  It is also unlikely that the residents in Hareburn Road are aware of the application and how it will affect them.  After a full discussion, it was agreed that MT will lodge an objection in association with TIDECO and the allotments group.  NB: prior to this discussion, Cllr Benny pointed out that as she and Cllr Lewis are on the planning committee, they could only listen to what was being said tonight and that they could not provide any input.  DS-J wishes TIDECO’s wonderful response to last week’s two flooding incidents to be minuted -  Gail Walker said that they are seeking further volunteers and that their next meeting is on 3 September at 6.30 pm at Tilly Fire Station.  ACTION: (1) DS-J said that we must make ourselves aware of interested parties with specialist knowledge regarding any future planning applications that may affect them; (2) EM said that we must raise with PC James Miller the issue of cars being driven too fast through the flood waters in Moss Road last week causing the water to surge towards the properties on either side of the street; (3) Cllr Lewis thinks that as a statutory consultee we should be better notified about such planning applications and she will see what she can find out.
Proposed residential care facility by Clayton Care on area of land behind Sandy Knowe: MW submitted a CC objection to the revised planning application, having previously objected to the original application in December 2018.
Erection of house and demolition of existing vacant workshop building at land to the rear of 48 Hill Street, Tillicoultry: MW submitted a CC supporting statement re this application, questioning Clacks Council’s Roads & Transportation’s objections re people driving cars along the lane to access their properties.  The site was originally residential before becoming a joiner’s yard but has lain empty for many years.  It is currently an eyesore area of waste ground with the remaining buildings now derelict.  Fly tipping has been worsening in recent months, and there is always a lot of broken glass at the entrance.  The proposed redevelopment can only enhance the area.
Social Committee report – 
Gala Day: this went well, despite the weather on the day.  A successful post-gala meeting was held where discussions took place about what worked well and how things can be improved in future.  BC-I has written to thank all of the sponsors.  He has also thanked Mr Woods for providing his car and acting as chauffeur to the royal party at the last minute and for providing the coach for the parade at the last moment because of the heavy rain.  We have received a thank you letter from head teacher Mrs Coutts and a thank you letter and chocolates from the gala queen, Hannah Shahid.  ACTION:  discuss joint PA system at JCCF meeting.
Christmas lights: the cost of putting up our lights and replacing the two faulty ones was discussed.  Now that Devonside and Coalsnaughton are included in the EDF funding, we will have less surplus, if any, to pass on to the Tilly Ladies this year as we are helping the Coalsnaughton Village Hall committee with a Christmas tree and lights outside the hall in memory of former Clacks Councillor and Coalsnaughton resident Bobby McGill; once the final figures are known we must meet with the Tilly Ladies to let them know as they have previously been allocated our surplus of around £1,250 each year.
EDF – EMcA said that two x £250 microgrants are still available.  He proposed submitting an application for one of these for TIDECO, with which everyone agreed.  The deadline for the larger grants of £5,000 is around the end of September.  DS-J said that the event in October will be a good opportunity for us to promote EDF grants.
Sports Hub – no update.
Councillors’ reports – Cllr Benny said that Clacks Council is nearing the end of a recruitment drive.  Once all is up and running, they’ll have a different approach to proposed budget cuts in that the elected councillors will now be able to vet any suggestions, unlike in previous years.  The blue box collections stopped at the end of July, but there is still an assisted uplift once a month for those who need it.
AOCB – IM complained about the report-it facility not working efficiently.  He has been asking Clacks Council to deal with overgrown hedges along Dollar Road but never receives any feedback.  Both councillors present said that he is entitled to feedback and should mention in any future contact that he is a representative of the community council and requires feedback.
The next meeting of the CC will be held on Tuesday 10 September at the Ben Cleuch Centre, Tillicoultry, at 7.00 pm.
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